TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




MARCH 14, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Janine Soule, Gail Nicholsen, Lisa Jaeger, Natasha Shuster, Claire Davis and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Town Attorney Larry Gardner opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 28, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.   John has distributed to the board for their review; the 2018 Greene County Assess Valuation Records.  Windham is at a total town taxable of $800 million, Windham has about 6.81% land mass in the county, but it counts for 18% of the total town taxable. Then within our town about 34% is DEP/DEC.  It is a great success story for the Catskills and the County.  The project at the Centre Property, Cornerstone’s bid price was $133,700. Delaware Engineering has been working with them trying to help them get the work done. Cornerstone should have a schedule for the completion of the work by the end of the month. The work will get done, it has taken longer than expected and it will get done.  Indian Heights-Kaaterskill Associates is working on behalf of the applicant and they have dropped off a set of plans for the board’s review.  The plans have been approved and the plans have been forward on to DEP.  John has had a good conversation with Chip Seaman from Windham Mountain about the Winwood, the restaurant and about our schedule for the water project. The Mountain will have input where we leave their two laterals, the two water connections. One for the restaurant, one for the Winwood and when our draft plans are ready, we will go meet with them.  According to Kevin Young this will be two separate accounts. Windham Water Phase 3 Professional Services 2019 Agreement between the Town of Windham and Delaware Engineering.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
2.NYC DEP letter approves Town of Windham Town Board Notice of Intent to act as Lead Agency and full Environmental Assessment Form (EAF) for the Windham-Hensonville Water Interconnection & Improvements (Phase 3) Project.
3.NEG DEC SEQR Resolution: TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #15 OF 2019: Water Interconnection & Improvements, SEQRA Determination of Significance. The Windham Town Board will serve as lead agency for the review of this action. Based on the SEQR review, the Town Board has determined no adverse environmental impacts would result from this action. The Town Board adopts the SEQR Negative Declaration.  A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. MUNICIPAL SOLUTIONS Bond Resolution for Water Project Phases I & II & Bond Resolution for Water Project Phase III: The Town of Windham Board would like to set a public hearing on March 28, 2019 @ 6:45pm for the first bond resolution for phases I & II and increases the authorization for those 2 projects to $7,786,000.  This will cover the recent change orders and additional engineering services for the project. A motion to approve the public hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Town of Windham Board would like to set a public hearing on March 28, 2019 @ 6:50pm for the 2nd bond resolution for phase III for $1,780,000.  EFC has determined that the Town of Windham may not add phase III to the phase I & II project.  The Town of Windham must enter into a separate loan for the phase III project.   EFC will keep the same project score for the project and the loan 
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will be at 0% as the phase II loan is now. A motion to approve the public hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  

4.SITE PLAN for Proposed Sewer Connection for 64 Indian Heights Road, Windham.  A letter of FYI has been sent to Chris Costello, PE, NYCDEP with a site plan map and application from Kaaterskill Associates. 

5.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: PAS It on of Greene County, NY wishes to show a movie “Grace” with a discussion to follow, Thursday, May 2 @ 6-9:30pm. The event is open to public at no charge. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
6.WINDHAM VILLAGE CEMETERY ASSOCIATION requesting the yearly 2019 contract fee for cemetery care $5,000 and would like to raise contract fee in 2020 to $6,000.    A motion to approve payment of the yearly 2019 contract in the amount of $5,000 was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  A letter to raise the contract fee in 2020 will be discussed at the fall 2019 budget hearing meeting. 
7.RECEIVED DONATION for Centre Property Improvement. A check has been received from Barbara Tolley in the amount of $1,000. She would like this money to be ear marked for the sound system. Councilman Peters will look after the request.
8.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2019: $1,746.76.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2019: Justice McCarthy $2,590.00 was noted by the Board.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #14 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.TOWN OF WINDHAM LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2019: The Town of Windham Board would like to set a public hearing on March 28, 2019 @ 6:55pm for re-organizing of the Planning Board Members, from a 7-member board to a 5-member board. A motion to approve the public hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present. Davia has spoken with the Deferred Comp Rep and will be setting up two separate meetings at the Ambulance building on March 25 & 27, 2019. Multimed our ambulance billing company is suggesting the Windham Ambulance change their current mileage charge, as other towns are charging higher rates. Windham is currently charging $10.25 per mile and Medicare is willing to pay $11.43 per mile.   A motion to change the mileage rate to $11.43 per mile was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
13.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The past two weeks the highway has been working on routine operations.  Last week Gary went to Albany, NY for the 2019 Local Roads Matter Advocacy Day with over 650 County & Town Highway Superintendents’ across the state for the CHIPS program.  These funds help with the local roads infrastructure each town receives yearly. Our town this year is looking to lose money $30,000 to $35,000. One of the garage doors at the highway building is having some issues with bays 2 & 3; it’s a control issue with the doors. It has been four years since routine maintenance has been done on the doors. Gary would like to follow up on this. The last payment on the 2014 International 4-wheel snowplow truck was just paid off.  Gary would like to stay in a rotation schedule routine when one is paid off to purchase a new one.  It takes now over about one full year with all the paperwork and delivery for new equipment to arrive. He would like to start the process of replacing an old plow truck.  The oldest plow truck they have which is the spare is a 1969 Oshkosh and he would like to replace the 2000 Oshkosh truck.  Councilman Murray stated we will know at budget time if we can afford a new truck.     
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14.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. With the Police Dept. having only one full time police officer, the Chief wanted to note that the part-time officers are doing a great job in filling the open shifts.  The new police car has been used a lot this winter as it is the only vehicle with the radio extender.  The 2014 Explorer vehicle is having an issue with the light bar inside the vehicle, the officers’ driving cannot see clearly and there is a glare.  He would like permission to purchase another radio extender for $689.00 to put in the 2014 Explorer and to change the light bar to the outside roof top of the 2014 vehicle for $2,053.50.  It will be total of $2,742.50 (quote) for the radio extender and to move the light bar.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Career Day is at WAJ School on March 15, 2019; the Police and Highway depts. will be attending.
Supervisor Pelham has received a letter from Lisa Jaeger, planning board member. The Planning Board would like to make a recommendation to have Ed Shanley appointed as the Planning Board Chairperson.  They also asked for an increase in pay to the chairperson from $25.00 per meeting to $50.00 per meeting.  The Town Board agrees to pay $50.00 per meeting for the chairperson.  A motion to accept Ed Shanley as chairperson and increase his fee to $50.00 per meeting was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Supervisor would like Lisa to provide the planning board members’ email addresses to the Town Clerk.  Any classes that are available for the members to take towards their yearly credits can be emailed directly to them. The Town will pay mileage for those traveling to the classes.
15.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker will be attending the next SWAC meeting.  He will also look into if anything is to be moving forward with the walking paths in Maplecrest as well as other walking paths as SWAC has a recreation allowance. Councilman Peters is working on the website changes.  Centre Property will have its own page with a form that will get forward onto the Town Clerk for scheduling.  Hopefully, in a few months a new photo of the Centre Property can be taken for the website.  Councilman Van Valin would like to recommend that the Highway Superintendent set up the schedule work for the highway garage doors to be done and any other work around the highway building. Councilman Van Valin has been keeping in touch with Fred Grober of Delaware Engineering regarding the project with the contractor at the Centre Property.  Councilman Murray and Supervisor Pelham have met with the owners of the Hayfield property.  Councilman Murray would like to thank the Deputy Town Clerk, Janine Soule for finding the original corporation papers on the water system from 1970.  He is also still doing research on the purchase of a new copier machine for the business office.  Attorney Larry Gardner has been in touch with the owners of the Hayfield property.  They have retained an attorney. Their Attorney and Larry are working on the draft contract and Larry will present the draft contract to the Board for their review.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Claire Davis spoke she is interested in seeing the January/February 2019 town board minutes that are not posted on-line and what are the regulations for when they should be posted. Councilman Peters spoke a lot of the minutes have already been posted and he will be posting more on-line tonight. And the minutes are always available here at the Town Clerk’s office by request. Councilman Murray suggested going to the Association of Towns all the Open Meeting Laws are posted there. Supervisor Pelham the minutes for tonight’s meeting will not be available until the next board meeting when the Board will approve them at that meeting.  Claire asked about the agenda; when is that available as that is not on the website either.  Supervisor Pelham stated the agenda is finalized the day of the meeting. The Town Clerk asked permission from the Board to speak.  The Town Clerk writes up the agenda.  Anyone asking for permission to be on the agenda must contact the Town Clerk by Tuesday at 12noon on the 2nd or 4th Tuesday to be on the agenda for that week’s meeting on Thursday.  Once the agenda is closed the Town Clerk prepares the draft agenda.  On Thursday, day of the meeting night, the Town Clerk & the Town Supervisor will go over any last-minute items for the final agenda.  The agenda’s final print will be available between 3pm-4pm that afternoon of the meeting.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS March 14, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
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GENERAL FUND WARRANT #5-G contained vouchers #167-215, totaling $22,599.85 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #56-72, totaling $8,529.84 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #69-81, totaling $44,333.56 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #16-23, totaling $2,445.67 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #22 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook & South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #42, totaling $16,065.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $6,481.92 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $13,735.07 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims, totaling $2,206.50                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 7 claims, totaling $11,888.20 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 3 claims, totaling $697.20 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:40 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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